
In Memoriam Tributes - Class of 1971



Summer 2024 Quarterly (reported by Scribe, L. Keown):  Joann Otto passed away
unexpectedly March 22, 2024 in Bellingham, WA.  Joann’s closest friend, Jenny Masur,
initially shared the sad news. Joann had been a professor at Western Washington University
since 2004 where she chaired the Department of Biology until her retirement in 2016.  Joann
was a respected scholar and leader at WWU and accolades of her impact and contributions to
the University were shared on the University website at
https://news.wwu.edu/in-memoriam-joann-otto.  Joannhttps://news.wwu.edu/in-memoriam-joann-otto.  Joann’s family shared an opportunity for
her classmates to participate in a Zoom memorial held in her honor.  She is survived by her
family including siblings, nieces, nephews, partners and friends.  

Several of Joann’s Torrey freshmen and 1837 senior sisters shared tributes to her.  Mary
McDowell writes that Joann was a ‘serious student and a person with gravitas and presence…
which translated into a most wry wit and a memorable love of laughter!’ Echoing Mary’s
recollections was Marian Strobel whose comments recall a fond memory of our senior year.
‘I was in‘I was in Texas this year visiting family. One night we were watching an old “Columbo”
TV show.  That brought up the topic of favorite old detective series.  My sister, out of the
blue, said that she remembered me talking about a college friend from 1837 Hall who
borrowed my television set every Saturday night to watch “Mannix.” I laughed and said that
was Joann Otto.  It was eerie—the next morning I found out about Joann’s passing. She was
a real Biology rock star always working in the lab. Her weekly treat was that hour with
“Mannix.”   I was so pleased to allow Joann to have that fun.’  Mari Miya recalled ‘I don’t
think I ever saw Joann without a smile on her face.think I ever saw Joann without a smile on her face.’ Susan Munsell Hollingshead expressed 
sadness at Joann’s passing as well.  The Climate Change Group has established a fund in
Joann’s honor as Joann was a valued member of this group. The Group has created The
Isabelle Baird Sprague Fund for student research in the biological sciences, in memory of
Joann Otto. Rebecca Ritchie Cutting reports Joann named Dr. Sprague as an influential and
inspirational teacher during her four years at MHC.
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